TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




MAY 23, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Janine Soule, Gail Nicholsen and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE MAY 9, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, Councilman Van Valin abstained as he was absent from this meeting.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  Cornerstone Construction is making some progress at the Centre Property.  They were asked to redo the walkway and the front steps. The new design is fine.  Friday, May 24 @ 10am Councilman Van Valin will be meeting with 
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Cornerstone to discuss the curb.  The stairs by the Library entrance are better. At WWTP the sidewalk with drain still needs to be fixed, as they are still in the process of fixing that. John had a few guys here yesterday to measure the inside of the town hall building; they will draw the layout, write up the scope of work and give an estimate cost. Kevin Schwenzfeier of Delaware Engineering is working on the Catskill Park Community Smart Growth Grant for updating the Windham Comprehensive Plan for the Town (see Town Board Resolution #26 of 2019).  He has sent to the Town Clerk for her help a letter requesting support for the Supervisor to sign along with a sample letter to be sent out to our town leadership, project partners, civic & prominent businesses and community groups. Also needed for this grant package is Attachment S-Sexual Harassment Prevention Certification Form.  A motion to approve to have the Supervisor sign the letter and certification was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  John would like to suggest approving an architect for about $15,000 to do the initial phase of work for the proposed ambulance building that would be located near the WWTP.  John will bring this proposal for the next town board meeting.  The Supervisor spoke about the Centre Property steeple.  The louvers need to be repaired.  The Supervisor has someone in mind that specializes in repairing louvers; he will ask him.
2.AFFIDAVIT & APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Connor Poehmel of Windham plans to enroll in Hudson Valley Community College in the summer of 2019.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

3.WINDHAM ROTARY CLUB request permission for Tag Day/Coin Drop on Thursday, July 4, 2019 from 4:00 pm-6:00 pm at the intersection of State Route 23 and State Route 296.  Councilman Murray is questioning the time, due to the high volume of traffic at this time for the parade setting up and spectators parking along both State Routes. The Chief of Police recommends to the Town Board a time change of 3:00 pm-5:00 pm would be better.  A motion to approve this time change of 3:00 pm-5:00 pm was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. 
4.WINDHAM LIBRARY SUMMER PROGRAM request permission to use Centre Property for Wednesday, July 10 @ 11:00 am for the Summer Reading Program Decorating Cookies; Portraits with Alice Tunison on Monday, July 15 @ 1:00-3:00 pm; “Stamping Up” Stamp Class on Tuesday, July 16 @ 1:00-3:30 pm; Summers Essential Oils class on Thursday, July 18 @ 6:00-8:00 pm; Story time Special with Farmer Tom on Wednesday, July 24 @ 11:00 am;  Science with Serena, Science Workshop on Monday, July 29 @ 1:00-2:00 pm; Painting Sunflowers with Alice Tunison on Monday, August 12 @ 1:00-3:00 pm.  A motion to approve the Windham Library Summer Programs was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
5.MOUNTAINTOP YOUTH SOCCER Gina Pellettier, Organizer, in a letter is requesting permission for the use of the Creamery Soccer Field for Summer Youth Soccer from July 1-August 16, 2019.  The Mountaintop Youth Soccer Organization benefits the local youth ages 3-14.  Certificate of Liability Insurance has been provided.  Also, they will be providing portable toilets for participants and spectators use during the scheduled weeks of play.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
A Coach from the Little League has asked permission as he would like to have practices at the Creamery Pond field.  A motion to approve as long at the Little League Certificate of Insurance will allow coverage was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters with all in favor.  Supervisor Pelham will speak with the Coach.

6.COALITION OF WATERSHED TOWNS is looking for nominations for the Greene County two-year seat.  Councilman Murray would like to nominate Councilman Walker for the regular member, has he has stated his interest in this nomination.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
7.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #26 OF 2019: approval for the application to the 2019 Catskill Community Smart Growth Grant for updating the Windham Comprehensive Plan.  
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A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
8.FREE TRAINING FOR PLANNING OFFICIALS: NY Dept of State & Hudson River Estuary Program is offering three separate sessions on Wednesday, June 12, 2019 @ 4:30-9:00pm.  A motion to approve for the Planning Board members to attend and give them credit was approved by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.   

9.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR APRIL 2019: Justice McCarthy $3,497.00 was noted by the Board.
10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #27; GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #12 

11.HIGHWAY REPORT:  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Gary would like to make a recommendation to award Peckham Road Corp. for the lowest paving bid.  They have a tentative pave date to start Friday, June 14, 2019.  With all contractors that are backed up from last year, the highway dept. doesn’t work on Fridays in the summer; Gary is willing to pay for 2-3 men overtime as he would like to start the paving.  The Gorman Group was the low bidder for the county on asphalt oil and stone liquids. There is a lot of work that did not get finished from last year because of the weather. He has made a master list of the work he would like to get finished this year. A tentative date has been set for June 10-11, 2019, for oil & stone hot mix on High Peak Road. June 3-5, 2019 Gary will be attending the annual Highway Superintendent Conference.  His Forman Troy Aplin will be in charge while he is away. NY Rising CR 56 is ahead of schedule. They are waiting for the crane it’s to be here next Tuesday. Walter Pride is the inspector and reports daily on the progress.  The work they are doing is excellent. The Supervisor asked about Siam Road. The investigator was here to visit, took a statement and did a physical site inspection and took lots of pictures.
12.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent. Davia sent her notes to the Board for their review. “I am attaching a rough draft for the Board’s review of the contract for Amanda Rion. “Whereas, the Employer has awarded the Employee a grant of educational expenses and whereas, the Employee in exchange for said grant has agreed to work as a Paramedic for the Employer, for a period of at least one year following the completion of all didactic and practical skills evaluation and certification as a Paramedic.” The Board would like to see the change from one year to three years. The Board will review the contract again at the next board meeting once the change has been made. The college bills will be sent out on July 9th and are due by August 12th. I have spoken with Amanda and told her she should access her bill online the day they come out and either forward a copy to the Town Clerk via email or drop one off in person.  I spoke with the financial office at the college and they will not do anything regarding a student's bill, third party. However, they will take a check from anyone. So, they suggested Amanda give you a copy of the bill herself. The gear shift in 96-2 is in need of repair and it also has a loud exhaust issue. Chris Suda has looked at it, can't find any leaks, nor do we have fumes on the inside. After Taste of Country he will look into it more and repair the gear shift. He isn't sure what it will entail or how long it will take, so we decided to wait until after the festival. I sent a crew to Albany of May 21, 2019, for the EMS Memorial, seven names of EMS providers that lost their lives in the line of duty last year was added to the Memorial Tree at the Capital. Windham, Ashland and GCEMS were at WAJ on Wednesday morning as part of our EMS week for kids’ program. We spoke with K-2 grades about calling 911 and showed them some of the equipment and the ambulances. Our EMS recognition/awards night is this Saturday night in Leeds at Anthony’s. It starts at 6:30 pm with cocktail hour/appetizers - dinner is at 8:00 after the awards. There are about 110 people attending including some of the legislatures and the director of REMO, as well as our regional medical director from Albany Med. It would be nice if one of the board members could be in attendance. Of course, they are welcome to bring a guest as well.”  Councilman Murray would like to mention a few things for report.  Greene County EMS has a social media page for everyone to review.  Greene EMS is hosting their annual dinner this year in Leads.  The Board members have been invited to attend.  Prattsville is having a Memorial Day parade and one Windham Ambulance vehicle with a volunteer crew will be in the parade. 
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13.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. The Chief is working on a grant application for the bullet proof vests. The vests cost $300.00 per person, if the Town was to pay. We don’t have the money, but have an allowance for the bullet proof vests for reimbursement.  The allowance has to be used before August 31, 2019 or we lose it. The Chief has put in an application for next year.  See Town Board Resolution #27 of 2019: The Policy Against Discrimination and Harassment. The Compliance Officers have been listed.  Copies of the policy will need to be made and scheduling can get started.  Tuesday car 386 is to get set up with the lights.
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS: The office staff would like to ask permission from the Supervisor, for the months of June, July and August, 2019 the staff would like to work a 4-day, 10-hour shift.  The office for the Supervisor and the Town Clerk will be staffed the regular 5 days a week, each Monday and Friday there will always be two people staffed. Supervisor Pelham’s concern would be someone’s vacation to make sure that the office is always staffed. The Board has no problem, the Supervisor has approved.  The change will take effect June 4th to August 26, 2019. Councilman Walker has met with Justice McCarthy to discuss Susan Krom working per diem, staying under the 20-hour limit.  The current Court Clerk Jessica Braden can work more hours in the fall when her youngest child goes to school.  Right now, it is a hardship on her Mother to watch her children while she works. Justice McCarthy is aware she has to write a letter to the Board explaining all this.  Councilman Walker would like to table this till the letter is received.  Councilman Peters would like to recommend that all elected officials be offered an electronic device of either a cell phone or tablet that is Town owned. The Technology Committee Councilman Murray and Councilman Peters would like to make a motion to spend up to $650.00 per elected official with a $60 per month plan.   A motion to approve the purchase up to $650.00 per elected official with a $60 per month plan was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Councilman Peters would also like a policy to be written on the use of the electronic device and a return policy for each.  He will meet with Chief Tryland to discuss.  Chief Tryland also suggested there should be something said about social media. Councilman Peters took a walk on the Windham Path today to find there is no sign concerning the dog leash law that is in effect. (See Local Law # 1 of 2010 and Local Law #10 of 2003). He will get a fee quote for the signs at each entrance stating the leash law and the fine.  This is also a number of maintenance/safety issues on the path itself. Councilman Peters doesn’t think there is any kind of maintenance agreement with the Town vs. WARF vs. whomever. It is in the best interest of the Town of Windham to take care of the maintenance of the path. Councilman Peters has a lot of photos showing no maintenance has been done.  The Town of Windham owns the property/easements; we will take care of the maintenance of the path.  A motion to approve that the highway dept. will take care of the path maintenance was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  The highway crew will do a punch list of what maintenance has to be done to get the path back in better shape.  Councilman Van Valin has spoken to a second homeowner that was using the Windham Path and they have noticed that the path is in need of maintenance.  Councilman Van Valin will be meeting tomorrow at 10:00 am with the Foreman from Cornerstone at the Centre Property to discuss the appearance and design of the job.  Councilman Murray has nothing to report on at this time.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner as a town interest the Linda Phelps property will be closing next week.  The Supervisor has a municipal parking lot renewal contract for the vacant property located behind Todaro’s with Samuel C. & Janet S. McCoubrey Trustee, Tax Map #78.19-1-14. The contract is for one year.  It is agreed that Windham shall pay a fee to McCoubrey in the sum of $123.00 on the first day of June and the first day of December for the term of this agreement.  The Board has no problem with the Supervisor signing the agreement.  The Highway Superintendent asked for permission to hard surface the parking lot. If the Board agrees they may start as early as June 10 while the Vendor is in town. The Assessor has given the Town Board a proposed job description for the Town of Windham seeking full time, State Certified Assessor to fill a vacancy due to an upcoming retirement.  Supervisor Pelham has given permission for the job to be posted.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no one was present.  
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ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS May 23, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #10-G contained vouchers #366-389, totaling $18,860.67 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #10 contained vouchers #113-120, totaling $1,678.09 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #10 contained vouchers #138-148, totaling $34,499.90 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #11-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $8,732.29 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims; totaling $13,567.65 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 2 claims; totaling $2,579.37                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #11-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6895.88 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #11-P contained 3 claims, totaling $313.40 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:52 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
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